YORK ST JOHN UNIVERSITY

MEETING TO DISCUSS NATIONAL STUDENT SURVEY (NSS)
WITH THE DEAN AND DEPUTY DEAN

FACULTY OF EDUCATION AND THEOLOGY
Tuesday, 8 December 2009

Deputy Vice Chancellor’s Office at 10.30 am

	Present:
	David Maughan Brown (DMB)  Chair

	
	Julian Stern (JS)
	Jill Armstrong (JA)

	
	
	

	In Attendance
	Sharon Cowell (SC)
	


	
	DMB reported that overall the scores for the Faculty of Education and Theology were pleasing and therefore warm congratulations and commendations should be expressed to the Faculty and in particular Theology. 

It was noted that the University of York had just recruited its first cohort of students for a new MA in Philosophy, Theology, and Ethics.

The Group then went on to discuss the NSS feedback and the following comments were made:

	
	
	Action:

	
	i)
	Education

· Assessment and Feedback – There had been a noticeable difference between QTS lower primary (LP) and QTS upper primary (UP).  The results showed that QTS LP had shown a slight rise to 80%, whereby QTS UP (BA) had shown a decline to 67% and QTS UP (BSc) had shown a decline to 67%.  The Dean suggested two possible reasons for the difference.  The first was that  different staff were involved in the teaching of the LP to the UP and as the different cohorts were separately taught for much of the time the students were bound to have somewhat different experiences.  The second reason was that it was often noticeable in the teaching sector that the higher the age range of the children that were being taught the more dissatisfied the teachers.  Therefore on this assumption it would be expected that LP would have shown the more positive results because teachers/students appear to have a more positive outlook.

· Q7 “Feedback on my work has been prompt” – This area needs to be addressed.  The figures show a sharp decline particularly in relation to the QTS UP (BA) and QTS UP (BSc).  DMB said that it would be interesting to find out why there was such a variation.  Were students sufficiently clear about the meaning of ‘feedback’ and what the ‘feedback’ was about?  Feedback should be about giving back comments whether they be positive or negative and both should be assessed.  Julian Stern to take forward.
· Q13 “The timetable works efficiently as far as my activities are concerned” –  This area had shown an improvement. 

· Q14 “Any changes in the course or teaching have been communicated effectively” – This area had also shown an improvement.

· Q15 The course is well organised and is running smoothly –DMB had found it puzzling that QTS UP (BSc) had seen a sharp drop and lower rating whilst the QTS UP (BA) had shown an improved score.  It was noted that QTS LP had also shown a drop in rating.  The Dean felt that the difference was because the students were in different streams.   DMB then asked the Dean whether the programmes with lower scores ever discussed the NSS results and findings with programmes that had received better results in order to improve.  The Dean explained that discussions on the NSS and conversations on best practice were often brought up strategically and through the Faculty QEC and FMG meetings.  Certainly this year there had been an increase in discussions in relation to Quality and Ethics issues with Faculty staff a lot more willing to discuss NSS outside of the Programme and outside of the Faculty for ideas on best practice, which was seen as healthy.  
· Q16 “The library resources and services are good enough for my needs” – This appears to show an area for concern with QTS LP (BA) showing a decline to 46%, QTS UP (BA) showing a decline to 42%, QTS UP (BSc) showing a slight rise to 55% and Theology & RS showing a decline to 64%.  The Dean indicated that he had been very pleased with the appointment of 
Clare McCluskey who was the Academic Support Librarian for the Faculty of Education and Theology.  The appointment had already brought about much improvement in the inter relationship between the Faculty and the Library.  Clare McCluskey had also become a member of the Faculty QEC and it was expected that NSS results would improve in this area.
· Q17 “I have been able to access general IT resources when I needed to” – IT resource had shown a decline in student satisfaction across the board.  The Dean felt that the figures related more to the difficulty of access to IT facilities in schools rather than at the University.  When students were in the work place (i.e. schools) they would at times find it difficult to have access to a room to work in, and a computer to work on.  JA asked whether this could be managed by raising the fees for students and then providing the students with a PC or requiring the schools to provide full access to a PC.  It was noted that moving to Moodle would also help students.
· Q19 “The Course has helped me to present myself with confidence” – Again all areas had shown a slight decline.  The Dean said that the QTS (BSc) students had expressed anxiety the previous year about the possibility of not getting a job.  The job market had certainly got worse with the economic downturn and the decline in the sector had also not helped to ease fears.  The Faculty needs to look at ways of raising the confidence and self esteem of students – it was suggested that making use of the Opportunities Gateway opportunities might help.  JS to raise the issue with the Faculty Management Group.  

· Q20 “My communication skills have improved” – There had been a slight rise in QTS LP (BA) and Theology & RS but a decline in figures for QTS UP (BA) and QTS UP (BSc) from 92% to 82%.  It was noted that, as mentioned earlier, this could be in relation to the teaching sector where it was well known that the higher the age range of the children being taught the more dissatisfied the teachers.  It could also possibly fit with the economy and the decline in the sector job market.  Again there was a need to raise confidence and self esteem of students and to look at social engagement. 
· Teaching Domain – It was perplexing that although QTS LP (BA) students appeared to be the more confident and positive the correlation with the teaching domain responses indicated that they were the least satisfied.
	JS

JS



	
	
	
	

	
	ii)
	Foundation Degrees

· Q18 “I have been able to access specialised equipment, facilities or rooms when I needed to” – There had been a decline in FD Supported Learning PT from 36% to 25%.  The Dean suggested that, again, this was related to offsite delivery and the lack of a work base.  It was suggested that the Dean should discuss the decline with the Heads of Programme and look at ways to address the issues.
	JS

	
	
	
	

	
	iii)
	Theology

· Pauline Kollontai had sent her apologies to the meeting but had said that she would like it to be noted that Theology was delighted with the new appointment of Clare McCluskey, Faculty Academic Support Librarian.  Integration between the Faculty and Library was working well and was a positive move forward.  The new model aimed at developing the Library and Faculty to work proactively together would also assist with the need to enhance the electronic resources available.  A further area for development would be the link between the Library and the Subject Groups.

· Q16 “The library resources and services are good enough for my needs” – The decline could be attributed largely to the controversy around the proposed change in Learning Centre opening times.
· Q18 “I have been able to access specialised equipment, facilities or rooms when I needed to” – There had been a steady decline since 2007 whereas QTS UP (BSc) had seen a rise to 100%.  The Dean felt that the decline was probably due to room location.  Theology had needed a specialist room and had had to make do with a non-specialist room for an art-based module.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Action:

There were not too many areas for concern and no big issues to be addressed.  The Faculty need to look further at offsite delivery and electronic access so that students were able to access resources easily.  JS/PK to take forward to the Faculty Management Group meeting, together with any other issues relating to the NSS.

There being no further business the meeting closed at 11.30 am.
	Action:
JS/PK
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